
 

 

FINANCE AND PERFORMANCE RHONDDA CYNON TAF COUNCIL 
SCRUTINY COMMITTEE 

Minutes of the hybrid meeting of the Finance and Performance Scrutiny Committee held on 
Tuesday, 30 November 2021 at 5.00 pm. 

 
 

County Borough Councillors - Finance and Performance Scrutiny Committee Members in 
attendance in the Chamber:- 

 
Councillor M Powell (Chair) 

 
Councillor R Yeo 

Councillor G Thomas 
 

County Borough Councillors in attendance virtually:   
 

Councillor G Thomas Councillor R Yeo 
Councillor S. Rees-Owen Councillor J Cullwick 

Councillor G Caple Councillor A Fox 
Councillor H Boggis Councillor S Evans 

Councillor J Edwards 
 

 
 
 

 
Officers in attendance:- 

 
Mr C Hanagan, Service Director of Democratic Services & Communication 

Mr P Griffiths, Service Director – Finance & Improvement Services 
Mr T Jones, Service Director – ICT & Digital Services 

Mrs S Handy – Members’ Researcher & Scrutiny Officer  
 

Other County Borough Councillors in attendance:- 
 

Councillor M Norris – Cabinet Member for Corporate Services  
Councillor M Adams – Chair of the Overview & Scrutiny Committee  

 
Co-Opted Members in attendance:  

 
Mr J Fish – Parent/Governor Representative  

 
Others in attendance:  

 
Mr G Lewis – Audit Wales  

 
  

33   Welcome  
 

 

 The Chair welcomed Members to the first hybrid meeting of the Finance and 
Performance Scrutiny Committee.  
 

 

34   Apologies  
 

 

 Apologies of absence were received from County Borough Councillors J. James 
and T. Williams.  
 

 



 

35   SCRUTINY RESEARCH FUNCTION  
 

 

 The Members’ Researcher and Scrutiny Officer referenced the research facilities 
that were available to Members within the Council Business Unit. Members were 
advised that if they have any specific queries to email them to 
Scrutiny@rctcbc.gov.uk.  
 

 

36   Declaration of Interest  
 

 

 In accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct, there were no declarations 
made pertaining to the agenda. 
 

 

37   Minutes  
 

 

 It was RESOLVED to approve the minutes of the 21st October 2021 as an 
accurate reflection of the meeting. 
 

 

38   Consultation Links  
 

 

 The Members’ Researcher & Scrutiny Officer referenced the consultation links, 
which were available through the ‘RCT Scrutiny’ website.  Members were 
reminded that information is provided in respect of relevant consultations for 
consideration by the Committee, which are circulated on a monthly basis. 
 

 

39   Digital Strategy Update  
 

 

 The Service Director, ICT & Digital Services provided Members with the 
opportunity to pre-scrutinise the draft Digital Strategy 2022-2026. Members were 
informed that the feedback provided by the Committee will be taken into account 
as part of reporting a recommended Digital Strategy to Cabinet for consideration 
/ approval in due course.  
 
Members were advised that the draft Digital Strategy 2022-2026 seeks to build 
upon the good progress made since 2017 and put in place our vision of being a 
truly “Digitally Driven Council,” one that provides excellent services, which are 
efficient, effective and designed with the person and modern customer  
expectations at its heart and delivered by a digitally empowered workforce. 
 
The Strategy reflects the ever-increasing role and reliance on digital in people’s 
everyday lives and seeks to harness the transformative impact it has. It also 
recognises that whilst demand continues to rise for online services, there are 
some who will continue to need our help to access digital services and those 
who need to be supported through more traditional channels.  
 
Following the update, Members were provided with the opportunity to ask 
questions.  
 
Councillor Thomas raised a query in respect of fast fibre broadband, noting that 
a secondary scheme is being run by Welsh Government in respect of hard to 
reach areas. Councillor Thomas also noted that the Welsh Government website 
provides a list of engagement officers and indicated that Rhondda Cynon Taf 
was not listed. The Service Director advised Members that good progress has 
been made and that Rhondda Cynon Taf is well positioned in terms of a high 
percentage of areas that are able to access superfast broadband. The Service 
Director added that there is always room for improvement and he advised 
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Members that Welsh Government were in the process of refreshing a broadband 
baseline and that the Council’s ICT & Digital Services and Prosperity and 
Development Service were working together to consider a number of schemes 
that may help to further reduce the small percentage of areas unable to access 
fast broadband. In terms of the Welsh Government website, the Service Director 
advised that it is recognised that Rhondda Cynon Taf needs a contact point for 
broadband connectivity, and he would ensure that Welsh Government is 
provided with an update in this regard.  
 
Discussions ensued and Mr Fish queried how the Council is identifying the 
“digitally excluded” and also queried how the Hwb provision through Welsh 
Government is impacting on the Council’s policy. Mr Fish also noted his concern 
on the stability of the Hwb infrastructure on some occasions. In terms of the 
digitally excluded, the Service Director advised Members that a collaborative 
assessment had been undertaken with other Local Authorities to consider this 
area and in particular the barriers that contribute to digital exclusion. The Service 
Director added that a report has been produced and included connectivity, skills 
and confidence as some of the main issues contributing to excluding people. In 
respect of the Hwb issues, the Service Director advised that Rhondda Cynon Taf 
is part of a Welsh Government led collaboration of 21 Authorities for the 
provision of internet services for schools, this being part of the wider Hwb 
programme. The Service Director went on to indicate that there have been 
national issues encountered recently with the internet service that impacted 
schools across Wales, with work in progress to resolve and improve matters, for 
example, new infrastructure had been procured by Welsh Government to 
provide greater resilience. In terms of the Rhondda Cynon Taf strategy and how 
it is impacted by the Welsh Government Hwb provision, the Service Director 
advised that the draft Rhondda Cynon Taf Schools Digital Strategy is clearly 
aligned to a national approach and will be considered on an on-going basis to 
ensure it is the right approach for Rhondda Cynon Taf.  
 
The Chair referenced page 15 of the report and requested clarity on whether the 
systems being used for staff home working are fully secure. The Service Director 
confirmed that the systems were deployed with a secure remote access solution. 
The Chair requested further clarity on whether a member of staff working 
remotely and using the town centre Wi-Fi would still be on a secure network. 
The Service Director advised that Council devices are configured to ensure they 
would be secure in such instances and emphasised that if a member of staff was 
working in a public area it was equally important to position themselves to 
ensure the information they are accessing remains confidential and out of the 
line of sight.  
 
Discussions ensued and the Chair referred to page 12 of the report and 
community broadband “not spots”. The Chair requested clarity on how these 
spots were dispersed across the County Borough and whether they are in close 
proximity to each other. The Service Director advised the Committee that they 
are generally dispersed and positioned widely across the County Borough, and 
that work is underway with Welsh Government to provide a revised baseline 
position across Wales. The Service Director advised that further information on 
this work can be shared with the Committee when available. Discussions 
continued and the Chair requested clarity on whether the Council has looked at 
putting WiFi into community centres. The Service Director confirmed that this is 
the case and that consideration was being afforded to extend further. The 
Service Director went on to advise that future planned deployments, in line with 
the new Digital Strategy when approved, could be shared with the Committee.  



 

 
Following discussion, Members RESOLVED to:  
 

1. Agree the draft Digital Strategy 2022-2026;  
2. Agree that the draft Digital Strategy effectively sets out the vision and 

the objectives to maximise the opportunities of ‘digital’ for our 
communities, our customers and for the Council; and,  

3. Agree for the Committee’s feedback to be reported to the Council’s 
Cabinet as part of its consideration of the draft Digital Strategy 2022-
2026.  

 
 
 

40   Budget Consultation 2022/23 (Phase 1)  
 

 

 With the aid of a PowerPoint presentation, the Service Director – Finance & 
Improvement Services provided Members with an overview of the 2022/23 
Revenue Budget Strategy Consultation and updated Committee on the following 
areas:  
 

 General Approach for 2022/23  

 2022/23 Budget Setting – key strategic building blocks  

 Feedback requested from the Committee 
o 2022/23 Budget Setting – key strategic building blocks  
o Corporate Plan  
o Council Tax Reduction Scheme  

 
Further to the Service Director providing an overview of the ‘General Approach’ 
and the ‘2022/23 Budget Setting – key strategic building blocks’, Members were 
provided with the opportunity to ask questions before moving onto the ‘Feedback 
requested from the Committee’ section of the presentation. The Service Director 
added that the overview of these two areas intended to assist Members in 
formulating their feedback, in line with the Committee being a consultee as part 
of the 2022/23 Revenue Budget Strategy Consultation process and in line with 
its Terms of Reference.  
 
Councillor Cullwick requested clarity on whether the increase quoted in the 
social care budget over the past few years included inflationary pressures and if 
demand / budget pressures are expected to increase exponentially in the future. 
Councillor Cullwick also sought clarity on whether there would be hidden costs in 
the Youth Service area as a result of the Covid-19 pandemic and requested a 
further breakdown of the budgets for Cultural, Tourism and Heritage Services 
and Youth Provision. The Service Director fed back that the increases to the 
social care budget in previous years took account of inflationary pressures, with 
the 2021/22 budget being £155M. The Service Director added that significant 
on-going demand is forecast for social care services, this being exacerbated by 
the pandemic, and the Council is continuing its approach to deliver and invest in 
further developing early intervention and prevention approaches to help ensure 
the best possible outcomes for vulnerable residents and children and young 
people, and also ensuring the best use of resources. The Service Director went 
on to cover the Youth Service, indicating that the Service continues to work 
closely with schools and other Council Services to ensure the necessary 
targeted support is available and provided to young people, taking account of 
the unique circumstances posed by the pandemic, and that a further breakdown 

 



 

of the budgets will be circulated separately to the Committee.  
 

Discussions ensued and Councillor Caple supported the key strategic building 
blocks set out and noted that Council Tax increases in Rhondda Cynon Taf 
have been the lowest in Wales over the past 4 years. Councillor Caple also fed 
back that the overall strategic approach set out has protected frontline services 
and is the right way forward for Rhondda Cynon Taf Council.  
 
Discussions continued and Councillor Edwards sought further clarification on 
the budget for the Music Service. The Service Director fed back that the 
2021/22 budget for the Music Service is £130k, with the Council and Schools 
working closely together to deliver the Service.  
 
The Chair continued the discussion and requested clarity on how the 
expenditure requirement for services is determined and also the reason for the 
shortage in green recycling bags, noting that many residents in the Chair’s area 
cannot obtain these bags. The Service Director fed back that services review 
expenditure requirements on an on-going basis taking into account service need 
and demand, income generation opportunities and the delivery of efficiency 
savings. The Service Director went on to cover green waste recycling bags, 
indicating that take-up has been positive and demand has been higher than 
anticipated, and arrangements are being made to purchase further bags. The 
Service Director added that he would request an update on the current position 
from the Service.  
 
The Service Director continued with the PowerPoint presentation and sought 
feedback from the Committee on a number of areas:  
 

 Council Tax and Efficiencies:  
Mr Fish, the Parent/Governor Representative, sought clarity on the basis 
of the 2.65% modelled Council Tax increase and whether this could be 
reduced subject to the provisional Local Government Settlement being 
announced by Welsh Government. The Service Director fed back that the 
modelled Council Tax increase, as included in the Council’s latest 
Medium Term Financial Plan, has been informed by forecasted Welsh 
Government funding levels and the Council’s forecasted expenditure 
requirements. The Service Director added that the level of Council Tax 
for next year will be reviewed following receipt of the provisional Local 
Government Settlement and updates to the Council’s expenditure 
requirements for 2022/23, and will be reported to Members for 
consideration.  
 
Councillor Yeo wished to place on record his thanks to all Council staff 
and the excellent work that they do, and noted the positive position of  
services becoming more efficient without impacting on frontline services.  
 
Councillor Cullwick noted the need to invest in Youth Service provision 
and requested what impact this would have on the 2.65% modelled 
increase in Council Tax. The Service Director fed back that from a 
Council Tax perspective, every 1% increase in Council Tax generates 
approximately £900k of additional income for the Council.  
 
In respect of Council Tax increases, Councillor Yeo highlighted the need 
for caution as the economy recovers from the pandemic and on-going 
challenges on household income, for example, rising inflation and higher 



 

national insurance costs from April 2022, indicating the need to find the 
right balance. Councillor Thomas supported this position and noted that a 
significantly smaller proportion of the Council’s budget is funded by 
Council Tax compared to the funding the Council receives from Welsh 
Government, and also stressed the importance to continue to identify and 
deliver efficiency savings.  
 

 School Budget:  
Mr Fish, the Parent/Governor Representative fed back that the 2021/22 
Teacher’s pay award was partly funded by Welsh Government and the 
Council, with the requirement for schools to also part-fund an element of 
the increase. Mr Fish sought reassurance that the proposed 2022/23 
funding for schools will fully cover pay increases. The Service Director 
fed back that the position being consulted upon includes the proposal for 
schools to be fully funded for pay and non-pay inflation pressures in 
2022/23.  
 
Councillor Edwards emphasised the difficulties faced by children and 
young people during the pandemic and noted that the school budget 
should be sufficiently resourced moving forward and that it should be a 
Council priority.  
 

 Social Care Budget:  
In respect of the Social Care budget, Councillor Fox emphasised the 
need for continued investment in this area and noted the need for more 
care staff.  
 
Mr Craig Jones, GMB Representative, agreed that frontline workers 
should be prioritised and that this funding should come from the UK 
Government.  
 
Councillor Yeo fed back that it was positive to note the inclusion of a 
specific consultation question in respect of social care and indicated that 
it is a challenging area for the whole country and investment in this area 
is crucial.  
 

 Council Service Priorities:  
Councillor Cullwick fed back that the service areas of culture, tourism and 
heritage should be prioritised and protected, and stressed the importance 
of these services over the next few years.  
 

 Council Reserves:  
Councillor Thomas supported the Council’s approach to the management 
of its reserves and their on-going replenishment. Committee Members 
agreed with this view.   
 
Council’s Corporate Plan 
The Service Director outlined the Council’s Corporate Plan and 
requested feedback from Members on the following areas.  
 

 Corporate Plan:  
Members noted their agreement with the vision and purpose set out in 
the Council’s Corporate Plan.  
 



 

 Corporate Priorities:  
Members noted their agreement with the Council’s Corporate Plan 
priorities of People, Places and Prosperity.   
 

 Cross Cutting Principles (‘Living Within Our Means’) – to ensure the 
Council uses resources economically, efficiently and effectively): 
The Chair requested an update to be provided to the Committee on the 
changing use of Council buildings and associated planning 
arrangements, linked to the on-going digitisation of services and virtual 
working. The Chair also fed back the need for more outdoor experiences 
in wider areas of the County Borough, for example, youth provision, and 
more engagement with the younger generation.  
 
Council Tax Reduction Scheme  
 

 Extended Payments – Members supported the continuation of the 4- 
week extended payment period for people who return to work (provided 
they have been in receipt of a relevant qualifying benefit for at least 26 
weeks). 

 Disregard War disablement Pensions/ War Widow’s Pensions – 
Members supported the exclusion of the whole amount of War 
Disablement Pensions and War Widow’s Pensions when calculating 
Council Tax Reduction Scheme entitlement. 

 Backdated Claims – Members supported the continuation of the 
backdated claims period of 6 months.  

 
 
In respect of the extended payments, the Chair requested feed back on the cost 
implication if this was extended from 4 weeks to 6 weeks. The Service Director 
indicated that he would check and feed back separately to the Committee.  
 
Following discussion, it was RESOLVED that the views of Members as outlined 
above be fed into the consultation process. 
 

 

   Quarter 2 Performance Report  
 

 

 The Service Director- Finance and Improvement Services provided Members 
with the Quarter 2 Council Performance Report (to 30th September 2021).  
 
The Service Director referred Members to Appendix 1 of the report which 
contained the Council’s Quarter 2 Performance Report that was presented to 
Cabinet on the 15th of November 2021.  

 
The Service Director continued his report by advising on the revenue and capital 
budget performance; treasury Management prudential indicators; Organisational 
Health information including staff turnover, sickness and Council strategic risks; 
Corporate Plan priority action plan updates including investment updates; and a 
progress update on the implementation of recommendations to enhance the 
Council’s response to extreme weather events.   
 
Following the overview by the Service Director, Members scrutinised the report 
and put forward their questions. 
 

 



 

The Chair referred Members to page 61 of the report and requested clarity 
around if there are plans to make available more outdoor activities within 
Ynysangharad Park. The Service Director advised Members that across the 
County Borough there are four Skate Parks/Multi Use Games Area schemes 
planned in the current year and indicated that he would confirm the specific 
locations and provide feedback to the Committee.  
 
Discussions continued and Councillor S. Rees-Owen referred Members to page 
66 of the report and requested an update on the ventilation work in schools and 
associated costs. The Service Director advised Members that the current 
position will be requested from the Service and feedback provided to the 
Committee.  
 
Following discussion, Members RESOLVED to:  
 

1. Endorse the Council’s financial and operational performance position as 
at 30th September 2021 (Quarter 2).  

 
 

42   Urgent Business  
 

 

 There was no urgent business to report.  
 

 

43   Chair's Review and Close  
 

 

 The Chair thanked Members for attending and noted the success of the first 
Finance and Performance Scrutiny Committee hybrid meeting. The Chair wished 
Members a Merry Christmas and a Happy New Year.  
 

 

 
 

This meeting closed at 7.01 pm CLLR M. POWELL 
CHAIR. 

 

 
    
   

    
   


